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Memorandum in Support

S.3353 (Ramos) / A.4988 (Paulin)

AN ACT to amend the public health law, in relation to informed 

consent for procedures in the course of education or training

The New York State Association of Licensed Midwives (“NYSALM”), which represents the interests of licensed midwives, as well as the welfare of women, children and families, supports the passage of S.3353 / A.4988, which states that in case of any health care procedure or examination, the fact that the procedure or examination is performed in the course of education or training does not diminish the requirement for informed consent for the procedure or examination.


Informed consent is considered a standard practice in the field of medicine. However, according to an article in Forbes on May 14, 2018, training physicians are still routinely allowing medical students to practice pelvic examinations on unconscious and anesthetized patients who are undergoing surgery. Alarmingly, the majority of patients are unaware of this practice because no informed consent was given prior to these examinations and no documentation of the exams is kept. However, deliberately choosing not to ask a patient for permission and then performing the procedure anyway violates every patient’s autonomy and individual rights.

The importance of instilling the value of informed consent on medical students cannot be underestimated. An article published by the American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology indicated that while the majority of first-year medical students were troubled by the idea of performing pelvic exams on unconscious women without consent, their concerns about this practice diminished by the time they graduated from medical school. This "ethical erosion" has significant implications for how a physician may treat patients in the future. A simple recommendation to avoid this ethically difficult situation is to ensure that students perform examinations only after patients have given consent explicitly.


Respect for patients’ autonomy becomes even more important when they are unconscious and vulnerable.  California, Virginia, Hawaii, Illinois, and Oregon have made it illegal to perform a pelvic exam on a patient who is unconscious and anesthetized when the patient has not given explicit consent to the examination.  
NYSALM believes that and urges the passage of S.3353 / A.4988.  New York should follow the lead of these states.
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